# Center for American Progress

## Ivanka Trump's Report Card on Women's and Working Families' Issues

## Is Her Performance Living Up to Her Promises?

By Kaitlin Holmes, Shilpa Phadke, Jocelyn Frye, Laura Durso, Kate Bahn, Jamila Taylor, Katie Hamm

One year ago, then-presidential candidate Donald Trump announced his intentions to add new policies on paid family leave and child care to his official platform.<sup>1</sup> These proposals reportedly were largely influenced by his daughter, Ivanka Trump, who actively campaigned to frame her father as a feminist and to pitch herself as a champion for working women and families.<sup>2</sup>

Today, with her father in the White House, Ivanka Trump holds an official role as advisor to the president, with an apparent portfolio that includes women's empowerment, women's entrepreneurship, and issues affecting working families.<sup>3</sup> She has also been touted as having a broader, more wide-ranging, and largely undefined role, which has placed her at the table with foreign dignitaries, business CEOs, and lawmakers. Her very visible presence in these varied settings has often put her at the center of the story, enhanced by a public narrative that depicts her as the moderating influence working behind the scenes in the White House, with immeasurable resources at her fingertips.

But, too often what has been missing from the conversation is a real-world understanding of women's lives, their everyday experiences, and the challenges they face. Ivanka Trump's sporadic forays into discussions about her issue priorities, more often than not, have been largely rhetorical with few details and little concrete analysis of the economic, racial, gender, ethnic, geographic, and other differences that can influence policy needs and outcomes. As a result, there has been virtually no tangible progress on any of the issues Ivanka Trump claimed that she would spearhead. Moreover, her recent support for actively rolling back progress on equal pay—one of the few instances where she has weighed in on a specific policy decision—sends mixed signals about her commitment to prioritizing the needs of all women, and her ability to craft the policy solutions essential to women's progress.<sup>4</sup> On the heels of the president's daughter and key advisor asking for lowered expectations of what she can achieve, this report card assesses how well she has honored her promises to women and working families, and to map out ways to improve her work going forward.<sup>5</sup>

## Grading methodology

The factors considered to evaluate Ivanka Trump's work include: how well she has deepened public understanding of key issues of critical importance to women and their families; whether she has effectively leveraged the power of government in support of women and families; whether she has sought to strengthen federal enforcement of women's legal rights and protections to ensure compliance with the law; whether she has advanced concrete policy solutions that recognize and respond to women's diverse experiences and challenges; and whether she has promoted transparency and improved processes to further systemic change. Most importantly, the authors evaluate whether she has achieved quantifiable positive or negative impacts on women at all different levels, or laid the groundwork for such results in the future.

Assigning a traditional letter or numerical grade is difficult, largely because there are few concrete actions to point to and Ivanka Trump has affirmatively sought to preempt criticism by arguing that she should be judged on only a small number of issues that she has identified.<sup>6</sup> But, her stated goal of addressing women's empowerment and women's equality cannot be accomplished effectively if reduced arbitrarily to one or two preferred issues. Indeed, women do not live in a vacuum, nor do they have the luxury of leading single-issue lives. Thus, this brief takes a holistic approach to examine the core issues that should be part of her stated agenda to help women lead healthy, productive lives and direct their own futures. Overall, the authors conclude that her inaction in many areas, combined with some key policy missteps, call for a failing grade. There are still, however, opportunities for change and progress, both of which women sorely need. The authors' assessment of her work is outlined below.

## Paid family and medical leave

One of the few issues that she has identified as a priority is paid family leave. Her initial approach was to focus narrowly on paid maternity and then paid parental leave, and ignore other types of family or medical care needs.<sup>7</sup> President Trump mentioned paid parental leave in his joint address to Congress, and the administration's 2018 budget purports to include funding for a paid parental leave plan. But in its current form, the plan functionally would not work and is set up to fail.<sup>8</sup> The proposal is woefully underfunded with little federal investment, and relies on states to pick up the bulk of cost for providing leave through already cash-strapped state unemployment insurance (UI) systems. In addition to not working on a structural level, the Trump administration's paid

parental proposal is neither sufficiently inclusive nor protective.<sup>9</sup> It does not cover family caregivers and workers needing personal medical leave, even though they have been the vast majority of workers taking unpaid leave for family or medical reasons.<sup>10</sup> Moreover, the average wage UI replacement rate has been persistently low, creating serious doubts about whether the level of wage replacement provided will be sufficient to support a new parent on leave.

In this sole instance, we have assigned two grades—one for effort and one for execution. The grade for effort acknowledges her work to raise the importance of paid family and medical leave, but responds to the inadequacies of her approach to limit her focus to a small cohort of caregivers and ignore broader needs. The grade for execution responds to the structural flaws in the actual proposal and the likelihood that the plan, if adopted, could do more harm than good.

Grade: D- (effort) Grade: F (execution)

#### Child care

During the 2016 presidential campaign, Ivanka Trump touted a child care plan designed to benefit wealthy people like her.<sup>11</sup> A recent CAP analysis shows that in Trump swing counties—which are generally blue-collar and rural—Ivanka Trump's plan would only save voters roughly \$5 per year on child care expenses. Meanwhile, the plan would hand wealthy families living in her former Manhattan neighborhood \$7,000 in tax cuts. Since taking office, the Trump administration has yet to put out a serious child care plan. In fact, Trump's budget did not include any additional funds for child care programs and cut spending on afterschool programs, on-campus child care for students, and child care assistance for low-income working families.<sup>12</sup>

#### Grade: F

#### Equal pay

Ivanka Trump has frequently touted fair pay as a hallmark of women's progress, and even praised Germany's new pay transparency law at the W20 Summit in April.<sup>13</sup> The reality is that the Trump administration has not only shown that equal pay is not a priority, but they have actively rolled back progress on the issue. They rescinded the Obama administration's 2014 Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces executive order, and the Trump budget proposes to eliminate agency funding that is critical for effective equal pay enforcement.<sup>14</sup> In contrast, there are countless things Ivanka Trump could be doing right now to promote equal pay. At the top of the list is pushing the Obama administration's EEO-1 executive

action over the finish line.<sup>15</sup> The revision to the EEO-1 form, which would require large employers to provide pay data broken down by sex, race, and ethnicity, is one of the most critical equal pay actions taken in recent years. In late August, however, the Office of Management and Budget halted implementation of the EEO-1 change, with Ivanka Trump's explicit blessing.<sup>16</sup> Stalling the ability of federal enforcement agencies to access pay data undermines vigorous enforcement of equal pay laws, and is a step backwards for women, particularly women of color, who continue to experience pay disparities.

#### Grade: F

#### Entrepreneurship

Ivanka Trump's most vocal effort to empower women through entrepreneurship has been her spearheading the development of the Women's Entrepreneurs Finance Initiative (We-Fi), a new World Bank fund designed to increase women's access to business ownership internationally.<sup>17</sup> But both her role in the fund as well as whether it will be effective raises more questions than answers, including whether she has any authority over the project and whether the fund has the appropriate measures to ensure it will be effective in reaching low-income women, using best practices, and not crowding out private investment.<sup>18</sup> Domestically, the budget will also completely eliminate the Economic Development Administration and the Minority Business Development Agency, despite evidence that has continually shown that women and minorities are underserved by private-sector small business services. The federal government should be using the tools at their disposal to ensure that women get access to capital, including continuing to implement Dodd-Frank Section 1071.<sup>19</sup>

#### Grade: D-

### Fair scheduling

Unfortunately, Ivanka Trump has not taken any action on the need for fair and predictable scheduling for working families. She has, however, shown how out-of-touch she is with the crises that an unfair or unpredictable schedule can create in working women's lives.<sup>20</sup> In her book, "Women Who Work," she writes that she strives to "keep Saturday and Sunday as unscheduled as possible" for family time and to avoid unnecessary worry that can result from having a "sick babysitter." But this statement—paired with her lack of focus on low-wage workers, unpredictable scheduling, and multiple job holders reveals that she is either unaware or does not care that weekends often do not exist for women who work multiple jobs, or who can be scheduled at the last minute in many service, retail, and other occupations.<sup>21</sup> Moreover, the worry and fear caused by a cancelled babysitter or unexpected shift are not just "counterproductive emotions" for most working parents; these situations can get many workers fired and cause financial upheaval.<sup>22</sup> If Ivanka Trump truly defines a "well-lived life" as including "spending the mornings and evenings" with her husband and kids, then taking action to extend the same rights and predictability to other women who work should be a top priority.<sup>23</sup>

#### Grade: Incomplete

## Earned sick and safe days

Similar to fair scheduling, Ivanka Trump has largely ignored the critical and complementary role earned sick and safe days also play in working families' lives. Unlike the latitude she has enjoyed at work, more than one-third of private-sector workers cannot earn a single paid sick day to care for a sick child, or to recover from their own illness, let alone take a paid safe day to recover and seek help after an incident of sexual or domestic violence.<sup>24</sup> And workers like Ivanka Trump—who are in the highest earnings quartile—are more than double as likely to be able to earn sick days as employees in the lowest earnings quartile.<sup>25</sup>

#### Grade: Incomplete

## Affordable Care Act

The Affordable Care Act and all the protections it has extended to women has been under constant threat since Donald Trump's inauguration. Under the plans her father has supported, women could lose access to affordable contraception and other preventative health services, front-line women's health care provider Planned Parenthood would be defunded, private insurance coverage of abortion would be denied, pregnant women would see pregnancy and maternity care costs skyrocket, and being a woman would, once again, be a pre-existing condition.<sup>26</sup> Throughout this process, Ivanka Trump has failed to speak up for women across the country.

#### Grade: F

## Global women's health

One of the first actions the Trump administration took was a blow to women's health worldwide: to reinstate and expand the Mexico City Policy.<sup>27</sup> Also known as the Global Gag Rule, this executive order bars all U.S. foreign aid from supporting abortion care, referrals to abortion providers, or even education on abortion. To make matters worse, the Trump administration also eliminated funding for international family planning and

reproductive health programs in the federal budget and eliminated the U.S. contribution to the U.N. Population Fund (UNFPA).<sup>28</sup> UNFPA is a vital provider of health services for women in conflict-afflicted areas, as well as critical sexual and reproductive health services for young people, and maternal health care, among other things. These actions will impact millions of women seeking comprehensive healthcare worldwide, and puts their ability to escape poverty or thrive in jeopardy. Despite her purported support for international women's empowerment, Ivanka Trump has remained silent on these issues.<sup>29</sup>

#### Grade: F

### LGBTQ equality

The Trump administration promised to be a steward of lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) equality, yet their policy agenda and personnel appointments have taken clear aim at LGBTQ workers and families.<sup>30</sup> The president issued an executive order that could be used to harm LGBTQ people across the country, including the possibility of undermining protections for the roughly 30 million employees in the federal contracting workforce who might face discrimination on the basis of their sexual orientation or gender identity.<sup>31</sup> In July, the president told transgender service members that they could no longer serve in the armed forces, the nation's single largest employer of transgender people.<sup>32</sup> On the same day, Trump's Justice Department argued in court briefs that Title VII of the Civil Rights Act does not protect workers from discrimination on the basis of their sexual orientation.<sup>33</sup> While Ivanka has tweeted general support for the LGBTQ community, she has failed to halt or condemn any of her father's administration's harmful actions.

#### Grade: F

### Education

In July, Candice Jackson, the deputy assistant secretary for strategic operations and outreach in the U.S. Department of Education's Office of Civil Rights, said that 90 percent of sexual assault allegations on college campuses "fall into the category of 'we were both drunk.'"<sup>34</sup> Shortly after, Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos held a Title IX summit to discuss how to best address sexual assault on college campuses. During the summit, she met with men's rights activists who have blamed victims for incidents of domestic violence and incorrectly claim that rape is over-reported: Just 12 percent of campus survivors report incidents of rape, and only 2 to 10 percent of rape reports are false or recanted.<sup>35</sup> Critical survivors and Title IX advocates were largely missing or shut out of these conversations, and in September, DeVos announced that the

Department of Education will be rewriting the Obama-era guidelines on enforcing Title IX.<sup>36</sup> These actions may make college campuses safer for rapists, and more dangerous for survivors.

Women cannot have equal access to quality education if they live in constant fear of their seeing their assailant on campus, or they are threatened by their universities for reporting. Moreover, experiencing sexual violence can gravely jeopardize women's economic security.<sup>37</sup> Yet, Ivanka Trump—putative White House champion for women's empowerment and economic security—has yet to speak up against the Department of Education's regressive and cruel agenda.

The White House recently announced an effort to pledge \$200 million in government grant funding for K-12 science, technology, engineering, and math (STEM) and computer science education, accompanied by \$300 million in private sector contributions.<sup>38</sup> While more support for STEM programs is a positive step, many of the details on the program's actual funding and design are not yet clear and thus could not be assessed at the time of this report. In particular, there are not enough public details available to evaluate what steps, if any, will be taken to promote greater girls' participation in generally higher-paying science and technology fields, in which women are typically less likely to work. Neither are there public details on how the White House plans to combat the barriers and biases that women and girls often face by working in STEM.<sup>39</sup>

#### Grade: F

## Trump budget

The Trump administration's ghastly 2018 federal budget would, among other things: slash child care assistance; take \$200 million away from the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC); cut before- and afterschool programs that help parents go to work; slash Head Start; reduce funding for the Teen Pregnancy Prevention Program by \$50 million; reduce funding for the U.S. Department of Labor's Women's Bureau by 75 percent; and cut funding for nurse training programs that disproportionately benefit women.<sup>40</sup> In addition, the proposed budget would also cut Medicaid by more than \$1 trillion—which would disproportionately hurt women, people of color, and low-income families, and take away food assistance from millions of families.<sup>41</sup> Nutrition assistance helps nearly 20 million children every month—and two-thirds of people receiving nutrition assistance live in families with children.<sup>42</sup> All of these cuts will hamper Ivanka Trump's purported commitment to women's empowerment, yet she remained silent throughout the budget process.

#### Grade: F

## Federal responsibility to promote equality and uphold women's rights

Government plays a critical role to ensure that women have the same ability as men to participate fully in different aspects of society. Federal agencies such as the U.S. Department of Labor and the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission are charged with promoting equal opportunity and protecting against sex discrimination. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services administers key programs that provide food and nutrition support for women, infants, and children. The U.S. Department of Education is responsible for enforcing laws prohibiting sex discrimination in schools so that young women and girls have equal access to learning opportunities that can shape their futures. Heads of these agencies, such as the labor secretary, strongly influence agency priorities, so it is important to collaborate and coordinate with agency leadership to drive a pro-women agenda.<sup>43</sup>

The White House can—and should—play a leadership role in marshaling the collective resources of government to examine and address the different challenges facing women and girls. However, there is little evidence that Ivanka Trump has created such an infrastructure or mobilized government agencies to pursue supportive policies in a coordinated, concrete manner. Meanwhile, the White House Council on Women and Girls, established during the Obama administration, has been dormant since inauguration with no apparent replacement.<sup>44</sup> Playing the role of a figurehead without real content is ineffective and a poor use of government resources.

Grade: F

## Conclusion

Ivanka Trump has branded herself as a supporter of women's empowerment and has positioned herself as the point person on women's issues within the Trump administration. Yet, she also wants the luxury of only being judged based on her work on a few signature issues while ignoring the breadth of women's challenges and the very real impact of the administration's actions on women's lives. But she cannot have it both ways. Women do not lead single-issue lives and a women's empowerment agenda driven by the White House cannot continue to ignore the diverse realities that all women bring to the table—from women of color, to LGBTQ women, women with disabilities, immigrant women, and women of different religious, educational, and socio-economic backgrounds.

Ivanka Trump has the opportunity to be a force for policies that help women. But so far, her work has amounted to little more than photo ops and tweets, and she has failed to articulate a set of concrete policy solutions to address women's diverse experiences and challenges. If she wishes to improve her performance, there are countless actions that she could take on policy issues—not to mention truly leveraging the full resources of the federal government to make progress on paid leave, equal pay, child care, women's entrepreneurship, fair scheduling, paid sick days, the budget, and other issues addressed in this report card.<sup>45</sup> Ivanka Trump must advocate for all women—not just women like her, if she hopes to meet the promises that she made to working families and to women across the United States. It is time for her to create comprehensive solutions to address the diverse needs of all women, and push back on the Trump administration's misogynist agenda.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Nick Gass, "Trump rolls out paid family leave plan," Politico, September 13, 2016, available at http://www.politico.com/ story/2016/09/trump-paid-family-leave-plan-228087; Sean Sullivan and Robert Costa, "Donald Trump unveils child-care policy influenced by Ivanka Trump," The Washington Post, September 13, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2016/09/13/donaldtrump-joined-by-ivanka-trump-to-outline-child-care-po licy/?postshare=4881473768713550&tid=sm\_tw&utm\_ term=.8ce5c5645fde.
- 2 Caitlin Yilek, "Ivanka Trump: My dad is a 'feminist," The Hill, July 3, 2016, available at http://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news-campaigns/286413-ivanka-trump-donaldtrump-feminist; Ivanka Trump, Women Who Work: Rewriting the Rules for Success (New York, NY: Portfolio/Penguin, 2017).
- 3 Maggie Haberman and Rachel Abrams, "Ivanka Trump, Shifting Plans, Will Become a Federal Employee," *The New York Times*, March 29, 2017, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2017/03/29/us/politics/ivanka-trump-federalemployee-white-house.html?mtrref=t.co&\_r=0; Jodi Kantor, Rachel Abrams, and Maggie Haberman, "Ivanka Trump Has the President's Ear. Here's Her Agenda," *The New York Times*, May 2, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/05/02/us/politics/ivanka-trump.html?mcubz=1.
- 4 Paul Bedard, "Trump kills more regs, saves employers \$400 million in red tape," *Washington Examiner*, August 29, 2017, available at http://www.washingtonexaminer.com/trumpkills-more-regs-saves-employers-400-million-in-red-tape/ article/2632891.
- 5 Brandon Carter, "Ivanka Trump seeks to lower expectations of her influence: report," The Hill, July 30, 2017, available at http://thehill.com/homenews/administration/344553ivanka-trump-seeking-to-lower-expectations-of-influencein-white.
- 6 Courtney Weaver, "Ivanka Trump: 'I will not be distracted by the noise," *Financial Times*, September 14, 2017, available at https://www.ft.com/ivanka.
- 7 Danielle Paquette and Damian Paletta, "U.S. could get first paid family leave benefit under Trump budget proposal," *The Washington Post*, May 18, 2017, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2017/05/18/us-could-get-first-paid-family-leave-benefit-under-trumpplan/?utm\_term=.e66e454ee421.
- 8 Sunny Frothingham and Rachel West, "Trump's Paid Parental Leave Plan Won't Work for Women and Families," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2017/06/08/433895/trumps-paid-parental-leaveplan-wont-work-women-families/.
- 9 Shilpa Phadke, "5 Questions that the Trump Administration Needs to Answer on Parental Leave," Center for American Progress, June 16, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ news/2017/06/16/434441/5-questions-trump-administration-needs-answer-parental-leave/.
- 10 National Partnership for Women and Families, "A Look at the U.S. Department of Labor's 2012 Family and Medical Leave Act Employee and Worksite Surveys" (2013), available at http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/ work-family/fmla/dol-fmla-survey-key-findings-2012.pdf.
- 11 Donald J. Trump Campaign, "Child Care Reforms That Will Make America Great Again," available at https://assets. donaldjtrump.com/Childcare\_Reform.pdf (last accessed September 2017); Bryce Covert, "Donald Trump's New Childcare Plan Would Only Help The Rich," *ThinkProgress*, August 6, 2016, available at https://thinkprogress.org/trump-childcare-proposal-35620a7bbfcd/.
- 12 Rasheed Malik, Katie Hamm, and Harry Stein, "Trump's Child Care Plan Doesn't Help the Families that Won Him the Election," Center for American Progress, April 25, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ early-childhood/news/2017/04/25/427105/trumps-childcare-plan-doesnt-help-families-won-election/.

- 13 Claire Zillman, "Ivanka Trump's interest in Germany's Equal Pay Law Doesn't Align With Her Father's Actions," Fortune, April 25, 2017, available at http://fortune.com/2017/04/25/ ivanka-trump-berlin-equal-pay/; Louisa Kallhoff and André Zimmermann, "Germany: Equal Pay Act Adopted by Federal Gabinet," Orrick Equal Pay Pulse, January 17, 2017, available at https://blogs.orrick.com/equalpaypulse/2017/01/17/ germany-equal-pay-act-adopted-by-Federal-cabinet/.
- 14 Mary Emily O'Hara, "Trump Pulls Back Obama-Era Protections For Women Workers," NBC News, April 3, 2017, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/ trump-pulls-back-obama-era-protections-women-workersn741041; Juliet Eilperin, Emma Brown, and Darryl Fears, "Trump administration plans to minimize civil rights efforts in agencies," *The Washington Post*, May 29, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-administration-plans-to-minimize-civil-rights-efforts-in-agencies/20 17/05/29/922fc1b2-39a7-11e7-a058-ddbb23c75d82\_story. html?utm\_term=.7f836123baa3.
- 15 Jocelyn Frye and Kaitlin Holmes, "5 Things Ivanka Trump Could Do Right Now on Equal Pay," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017) available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ news/2017/08/24/437739/5-things-ivanka-trump-rightnow-equal-pay/.
- 16 Bedard, "Trump kills more regs, saves employers \$400 million in red tape."
- 17 The World Bank, "Women Entrepreneurs Finance Initiative," available at http://www.worldbank.org/en/programs/ women-entrepreneurs (last accessed September 2017).
- 18 Damian Paletta and Danielle Paquette, "Ivanka Trump and the World Bank have a new idea to help women globally," *The Washington Post*, July 8, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2017/07/08/afterproposed-aid-cuts-ivanka-trump-and-the-world-bank-havea-new-idea-to-help-women-globally/?nid&utm\_term=. a5028228ea13; Cindy Huang, "Ivanka Trump Spearheads New Fund for Women Entrepreneurs: Four Questions to Answer Before the Cheers," Center for Global Development (2017), available at https://www.cgdev.org/blog/ivankatrump-spearheads-new-fund-women-entrepreneurs-fourquestions-answer-cheers.
- 19 Rebecca Vallas and others, "How the Trump Budget Undermines Economic Security for Working Families," Center for American Progress, May 23, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ news/2017/05/23/432842/trump-budget-undermineseconomic-security-working-families/; Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Request for Information Regarding Small Business Lending Market," available at https://www. consumerfinance.gov/policy-compliance/notice-opportunities-comment/archive-closed/request-informationregarding-small-business-lending-market/ (last accessed September 2017).
- 20 National Partnership for Women and Families, "Schedules that Work" (2017), available at http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/workplace-fairness/equal-opportunity/schedules-that-work-act-fact-sheet.pdf.
- 21 Trump, Women Who Work, p. 17, 22; Bureau of Labor Statistics, "American Time Use Survey – 2016 Results," Press release, June 27, 2017, available athttps://www.bls.gov/ news.release/atus.nr0.htm.
- 22 Ibid., p. 22.
- 23 Ibid., p. 10.
- 24 Heidi Shierholz, "Record Share of Private Industry Workers Have Paid Sick Leave," U.S. Department of Labor Blog, July 26, 2016, available via the Wayback Machine at http:// web.archive.org/web/20160727155702/https://blog.dol. gov/2016/07/26/record-share-of-private-industry-workershave-paid-sick-leave/ (last accessed September 2017).

.....

- 25 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in the United States, March 2016," (U.S. Department of Labor, 2016), available at https://www. bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2016/ebbl0059.pdf.
- 26 Christy M. Gamble and Jamila Taylor, "Maternity Care Under ACA Repeal" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2017/08/07/437116/ maternity-care-aca-repeal/; Jamila Taylor and Maura Calsyn, "5 Ways the Senate ACA Repeal Bill Hurts Women," Center for American Progress, June 30, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/ news/2017/06/30/435357/5-ways-senate-aca-repealbill-hurts-women/; Heidi Williamson, "ACA Repeal Would Have Disproportionately Harmed Women of Color," Center for American Progress, August 15, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ news/2017/08/15/437314/aca-repeal-disproportionatelyharmed-women-color/.
- 27 Kiersten Gillette-Pierce and Jamila Taylor, "What's at Stake for Women: Threat of the Global Gag Rule," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2017/01/23/297060/whats-at-stake-for-womenthreat-of-the-global-gag-rule/.
- 28 Jamila Taylor and Kaitlin Holmes, "The Exportation of Trump's Anti-Woman Agenda," Center for American Progress, July 6, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/news/2017/07/06/435427/ exportation-trumps-anti-woman-agenda/.
- 29 The World Bank, "Press Release: New World Bank Group Facility to Enable more than \$1 billion for Women Entrepreneurship," Press release, July 8, 2017, available at http:// www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2017/07/08/ new-world-bank-group-facility-to-enable-more-than-1-billion-for-women-entrepreneurship.
- 30 The White House, "President Donald J. Trump Will Continue to Enforce Executive Order Protecting the Rights of the LG-BTQ Community in the Workplace," Press release, January 31, 2017, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-pressoffice/2017/01/31/president-donald-j-trump-will-continue enforce-executive-order.
- 31 Rebecca Buckwalter-Poza and Sharita Gruberg, "How the Religious Liberty Executive Order Licenses Discrimination," Center for American Progress, July 31, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2017/07/31/436871/religious-liberty-executive-orderlicenses-discrimination/.
- 32 John Tozzi and Rebecca Greenfield, "Here's How Many Trans People Serve in the U.S. Military," Bloomberg, July 26, 2017, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2017-07-26/here-s-how-many-trans-people-servein-the-u-s-military.
- 33 Ibid; Fleuer, "Justice Department Says Rights Law Doesn't Protect Gays," The New York Times, July 27, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/27/nyregion/justicedepartment-gays-workplace.html?mcubz=1
- 34 Erica L. Green and Sheryl Gay Stolberg, "Campus Rape Policies Get a New Look as the Accused Get DeVos's Ear," *The New York Times*, July 12, 2017, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2017/07/12/us/politics/campus-rapebetsy-devos-title-iv-education-trump-candice-jackson. html?smid=tw-nytimes&smtyp=cur&\_r=0.
- 35 Christina Cauterucci, "Betsy DeVos Plans to Consult Men's Rights Trolls About Campus Sexual Assault," Slate, July 11, 2017, available at http://www.slate.com/blogs/xw\_factor/2017/07/11/betsy\_devos\_is\_asking\_men\_s\_rights\_ trolls\_to\_advise\_her\_on\_campus\_sexual.html; Know Your IX, "Statistics," available athttps://www.knowyourix.org/ issues/statistics/ (last accessed September 2017).

- 36 Sejal Singh, "The Dept. of Education Is Taking Misogynists More Seriously Than Rape Survivors;" Broadly, July 14, 2017, available at https://broadly.vice.com/en\_us/article/d38wgv/ the-dept-of-education-is-taking-misogynists-moreseriously-than-rape-survivors; Lydia Wheeler, "DeVos ignites backlash with rewrite of campus sexual assault policy," The Hill, July 7, 2017, available at http://thehill.com/homenews/ administration/349647-devos-to-change-obama-eracampus-sexual-assault-policy; Dana Bolger and Alexandra Brodsky, "Trump's administration wants to hide colleges that have problems with sexual assault," *The Washington Post*, June 30, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/news/posteverything/wp/2017/06/30/trumps-administration-wants-to-hide-colleges-that-have-problems-withsexual-assault/2turm\_term=.7asf02f802d7.
- 37 Institute for Women's Policy Research, "The Economic Cost of Intimate Partner Violence, Sexual Assault, and Stalking" (2017), available at https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/B367\_Economic-Impacts-of-IPV-08.14.17.pdf.
- 38 Betsy Klein, "Ivanka Trump spearheads \$200M STEM effort," CNN, September 25, 2017, available at https://amp.cnn.com/ cnn/2017/09/25/politics/ivanka-trump-stem-computerscience/index.html.
- 39 Nellie Bowles, "Push for Gender Equality in Tech? Some Men Say It's Gone Too Far," *The New York Times*, September 23, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/09/23/technology/silicon-valley-men-backlashgender-scandals.html.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Thomas Huelskoetter and others, "8 Ways the Trump Budget Threatens the Health and Safety of American Families," Center for American Progress, May 23, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ news/2017/05/23/432845/8-ways-trump-budget-threatenshealth-safety-american-families/.
- 42 Stacy Dean, "President's Budget Would Shift Substantial Costs to States and Cut Food Assistance for Millions," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 19, 2017, available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/presidentsbudget-would-shift-substantial-costs-to-states-and-cut-food.
- 43 Danielle Corley and Jocelyn Frye, "Labor Secretary 101: Why It Matters," Center for American Progress, February 24, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/news/2017/02/24/426883/labor-secretary-101-why-it-matters/.
- 44 Tara Palmeri, "White House council for women and girls goes dark under Trump," *Politico*, June 30, 2017, available at http://www.politico.com/story/2017/06/30/donald-trumpwhite-house-council-for-women-and-girls-239979.
- 45 Frothingham and West, "Trump's Paid Parental Leave Plan Won't Work for Women and Families"; Frye and Holmes, "5 Things Ivanka Trump Could Do Right Now on Equal Pay"; Malik, Hamm, and Stein, "Trump's Child Care Plan Doesn't Help the Families that Won Him the Election"; National Partnership for Women and Families, "Schedules that Work"; National Partnership for Women and Families, "The Healthy Families Act" (2017), available at http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/work-family/psd/the-healthyfamilies-act-fact-sheet.pdf; Jocelyn Frye, "What Happens When a Women's Empowerment Agenda Disempowers Women," Center for American Progress, August 1, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ news/2017/08/01/436882/happens-womens-empowermentagenda-disempowers-women/; Jocelyn Frye, "The Trump Budget is Out of Touch with the Diverse Realities that Working Women Face," Center for American Progress, June 16, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ women/news/2017/06/16/434556/trump-budget-touchdiverse-realities-working-women-face/; Shilpa Phadke, Katie Hamm, and Jocelyn Frye, "7 Policies that Women Who Work Need Right Now," Medium, May 3, 2017, available at https:// medium.com/@amprog/7-policies-that-women-who-workneed-right-now-178524c65841.